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PERPETUAL PEACE
Whether this satirical inscription on a Dutch innkeeper's sign
upon which a burial ground was painted had for its object
mankind in general, or the rulers of states in particular, who are
insatiable of war, or merely the philosophers who dream this
sweet dream, it is not for us to decide. But one condition the
author of this essay wishes to lay down. The practical politician
assumes the attitude of looking down with great self-satisfaction
on the political theorist as a pedant whose empty ideas in no way
threaten the security of the state, inasmuch as the state must
proceed on empirical principles; so the theorist is allowed to play
his game without interference from the worldly-wise statesman.
Such being his attitude, the practical politician--and this is the
condition I make--should at least act consistently in the case of a
conflict and not suspect some danger to the state in the political
theorist's opinions which are ventured and publicly expressed
without any ulterior purpose. By this clausula salvatoria the
author desires formally and emphatically to deprecate herewith
any malevolent interpretation which might be placed on his
words.

SECTION I
CONTAINING THE PRELIMINARY ARTICLES FOR
PERPETUAL PEACE AMONG STATES

1. "No Treaty of Peace Shall Be Held Valid in Which There Is
Tacitly Reserved Matter for a Future War"
Otherwise a treaty would be only a truce, a suspension of
hostilities but not peace, which means the end of all hostilities--so
much so that even to attach the word "perpetual" to it is a dubious
pleonasm. The causes for making future wars (which are perhaps
unknown to the contracting parties) are without exception
annihilated by the treaty of peace, even if they should be dug out
of dusty documents by acute sleuthing. When one or both parties
to a treaty of peace, being too exhausted to continue warring with
each other, make a tacit reservation (reservatio mentalis) in
regard to old claims to be elaborated only at some more favorable
opportunity in the future, the treaty is made in bad faith, and we
have an artifice worthy of the casuistry of a Jesuit. Considered by
itself, it is beneath the dignity of a sovereign, just as the readiness
to indulge in this kind of reasoning is unworthy of the dignity of
his minister.
But if, in consequence of enlightened concepts of statecraft, the
glory of the state is placed in its continual aggrandizement by
whatever means, my conclusion will appear merely academic and
pedantic.
2. "No Independent States, Large or Small, Shall Come under the
Dominion of Another State by Inheritance, Exchange, Purchase,
or Donation"
A state is not, like the ground which it occupies, a piece of
property (patrimonium). It is a society of men whom no one else
has any right to command or to dispose except the state itself. It is
a trunk with its own roots. But to incorporate it into another state,
like a graft, is to destroy its existence as a moral person, reducing
it to a thing; such incorporation thus contradicts the idea of the
original contract without which no right over a people can be

conceived.1
Everyone knows to what dangers Europe, the only part of the
world where this manner of acquisition is known, has been
brought, even down to the most recent times, by the presumption
that states could espouse one another; it is in part a new kind of
industry for gaining ascendancy by means of family alliances and
without expenditure of forces, and in part a way of extending
one's domain. Also the hiring-out of troops by one state to
another, so that they can be used against an enemy not common
to both, is to be counted under this principle; for in this manner
the subjects, as though they were things to be manipulated at
pleasure, are used and also used up.
3. "Standing Armies (miles perpetuus) Shall in Time Be Totally
Abolished"
For they incessantly menace other states by their readiness to
appear at all times prepared for war; they incite them to compete
with each other in the number of armed men, and there is no limit
to this. For this reason, the cost of peace finally becomes more
oppressive than that of a short war, and consequently a standing
army is itself a cause of offensive war waged in order to relieve the
state of this burden. Add to this that to pay men to kill or to be
killed seems to entail using them as mere machines and tools in
the hand of another (the state), and this is hardly compatible with
the rights of mankind in our own person. But the periodic and
voluntary military exercises of citizens who thereby secure
themselves and their country against foreign aggression are
entirely different.
The accumulation of treasure would have the same effect, for, of
the three powers--the power of armies, of alliances, and of
money--the third is perhaps the most dependable weapon. Such
accumulation of treasure is regarded by other states as a threat of

war, and if it were not for the difficulties in learning the amount, it
would force the other state to make an early attack.
4. "National Debts Shall Not Be Contracted with a View to the
External Friction of States"
This expedient of seeking aid within or without the state is above
suspicion when the purpose is domestic economy (e.g., the
improvement of roads, new settlements, establishment of stores
against unfruitful years, etc.). But as an opposing machine in the
antagonism of powers, a credit system which grows beyond sight
and which is yet a safe debt for the present requirements--because
all the creditors do not require payment at one time--constitutes a
dangerous money power. This ingenious invention of a
commercial people [England] in this century is dangerous because
it is a war treasure which exceeds the treasures of all other states;
it cannot be exhausted except by default of taxes (which is
inevitable), though it can be long delayed by the stimulus to trade
which occurs through the reaction of credit on industry and
commerce. This facility in making war, together with the
inclination to do so on the part of rulers--an inclination which
seems inborn in human nature--is thus a great hindrance to
perpetual peace. Therefore, to forbid this credit system must be a
preliminary article of perpetual peace all the more because it must
eventually entangle many innocent states in the inevitable
bankruptcy and openly harm them. They are therefore justified in
allying themselves against such a state and its measures.
5. "No State Shall by Force Interfere with the Constitution or
Government of Another State"
For what is there to authorize it to do so? The offense, perhaps,
which a state gives to the subjects of another state? Rather the
example of the evil into which a state has fallen because of its
lawlessness should serve as a warning. Moreover, the bad example

which one free person affords another as a scandalum acceptum
is not an infringement of his rights. But it would be quite different
if a state, by internal rebellion, should fall into two parts, each of
which pretended to be a separate state making claim to the whole.
To lend assistance to one of these cannot be considered an
interference in the constitution of the other state (for it is then in
a state of anarchy) . But so long as the internal dissension has not
come to this critical point, such interference by foreign powers
would infringe on the rights of an independent people struggling
with its internal disease; hence it would itself be an offense and
would render the autonomy of all states insecure.
6. "No State Shall, during War, Permit Such Acts of Hostility
Which Would Make Mutual Confidence in the Subsequent Peace
Impossible: Such Are the Employment of Assassins (percussores),
Poisoners (venefici), Breach of Capitulation, and Incitement to
Treason (perduellio) in the Opposing State"
These are dishonorable stratagems. For some confidence in the
character of the enemy must remain even in the midst of war, as
otherwise no peace could be concluded and the hostilities would
degenerate into a war of extermination (bellum internecinum).
War, however, is only the sad recourse in the state of nature
(where there is no tribunal which could judge with the force of
law) by which each state asserts its right by violence and in which
neither party can be adjudged unjust (for that would presuppose a
juridical decision); in lieu of such a decision, the issue of the
conflict (as if given by a so-called "judgment of God") decides on
which side justice lies. But between states no punitive war (bellum
punitivum) is conceivable, because there is no relation between
them of master and servant.
It follows that a war of extermination, in which the destruction of
both parties and of all justice can result, would permit perpetual
peace only in the vast burial ground of the human race. Therefore,

such a war and the use of all means leading to it must be
absolutely forbidden. But that the means cited do inevitably lead
to it is clear from the fact that these infernal arts, vile in
themselves, when once used would not long be confined to the
sphere of war. Take, for instance, the use of spies (uti
exploratoribus). In this, one employs the infamy of others (which
can never be entirely eradicated) only to encourage its persistence
even into the state of peace, to the undoing of the very spirit of
peace.
Although the laws stated are objectively, i.e., in so far as they
express the intention of rulers, mere prohibitions (leges
prohibitivae), some of them are of that strict kind which hold
regardless of circumstances (leges strictae) and which demand
prompt execution. Such are Nos. 1, 5, and 6. Others, like Nos. 2, 3,
and 4, while not exceptions from the rule of law, nevertheless are
sub- jectively broader (leges latae) in respect to their observation,
containing permission to delay their execution without, however,
losing sight of the end. This permission does not authorize, under
No. 2, for example, delaying until doomsday (or, as Augustus used
to say, ad calendas Graecas) the re-establishment of the freedom
of states which have been deprived of it--i.e., it does not permit us
to fail to do it, but it allows a delay to prevent precipitation which
might injure the goal striven for. For the prohibition concerns
only the manner of acquisition which is no longer permitted, but
not the possession, which, though not bearing a requisite title of
right, has nevertheless been held lawful in all states by the public
opinion of the time (the time of the putative acquisition).2.
SECTION II
CONTAINING THE DEFINITIVE ARTICLES
FOR PERPETUAL PEACE AMONG STATES
The state of peace among men living side by side is not the natural

state (status naturalis); the natural state is one of war. This does
not always mean open hostilities, but at least an unceasing threat
of war. A state of peace, therefore, must be established, for in
order to be secured against hostility it is not sufficient that
hostilities simply be not committed; and, unless this security is
pledged to each by his neighbor (a thing that can occur only in a
civil state), each may treat his neighbor, from whom he demands
this security, as an enemy.3
FIRST DEFINITIVE ARTICLE FOR PERPETUAL PEACE
"The Civil Constitution of Every State Should Be Republican"
The only constitution which derives from the idea of the original
compact, and on which all juridical legislation of a people must be
based, is the republican. 4 This constitution is established, firstly,
by principles of the freedom of the members of a society (as men);
secondly, by principles of dependence of all upon a single
common legislation (as subjects); and, thirdly, by the law of their
equality (as citizens). The republican constitution, therefore, is,
with respect to law, the one which is the original basis of every
form of civil constitution. The only question now is: Is it also the
one which can lead to perpetual peace?
The republican constitution, besides the purity of its origin
(having sprung from the pure source of the concept of law), also
gives a favorable prospect for the desired consequence, i.e.,
perpetual peace. The reason is this: if the consent of the citizens is
required in order to decide that war should be declared (and in
this constitution it cannot but be the case), nothing is more
natural than that they would be very cautious in commencing
such a poor game, decreeing for themselves all the calamities of
war. Among the latter would be: having to fight, having to pay the
costs of war from their own resources, having painfully to repair
the devastation war leaves behind, and, to fill up the measure of

evils, load themselves with a heavy national debt that would
embitter peace itself and that can never be liquidated on account
of constant wars in the future. But, on the other hand, in a
constitution which is not republican, and under which the
subjects are not citizens, a declaration of war is the easiest thing
in the world to decide upon, because war does not require of the
ruler, who is the proprietor and not a member of the state, the
least sacrifice of the pleasures of his table, the chase, his country
houses, his court functions, and the like. He may, therefore,
resolve on war as on a pleasure party for the most trivial reasons,
and with perfect indifference leave the justification which decency
requires to the diplomatic corps who are ever ready to provide it.
In order not to confuse the republican constitution with the
democratic (as is commonly done), the following should be noted.
The forms of a state (civitas) can be divided either according to
the persons who possess the sovereign power or according to the
mode of administration exercised over the people by the chief,
whoever he may be. The first is properly called the form of
sovereignty (forma imperii), and there are only three possible
forms of it: autocracy, in which one, aristocracy, in which some
associated together, or democracy, in which all those who
constitute society, possess sovereign power. They may be
characterized, respectively, as the power of a monarch, of the
nobility, or of the people. The second division is that by the form
of government (forma regiminis) and is based on the way in
which the state makes use of its power; this way is based on the
constitution, which is the act of the general will through which the
many persons become one nation. In this respect government is
either republican or despotic. Republicanism is the political
principle of the separation of the executive power (the
administration) from the legislative; despotism is that of the
autonomous execution by the state of laws which it has itself
decreed. Thus in a despotism the public will is administered by

the ruler as his own will. Of the three forms of the state, that of
democracy is, properly speaking, necessarily a despotism, because
it establishes an executive power in which "all" decide for or even
against one who does not agree; that is, "all," who are not quite
all, decide, and this is a contradiction of the general will with itself
and with freedom.
Every form of government which is not representative is, properly
speaking, without form. The legislator can unite in one and the
same person his function as legislative and as executor of his will
just as little as the universal of the major premise in a syllogism
can also be the subsumption of the particular under the universal
in the minor. And even though the other two constitutions are
always defective to the extent that they do leave room for this
mode of administration, it is at least possible for them to assume a
mode of government conforming to the spirit of a representative
system (as when Frederick II at least said he was merely the first
servant of the state).5 On the other hand, the democratic mode of
government makes this impossible, since everyone wishes to be
master. Therefore, we can say: the smaller the personnel of the
government (the smaller the number of rulers), the greater is their
representation and the more nearly the constitution approaches
to the possibility of republicanism; thus the constitution may be
expected by gradual reform finally to raise itself to republicanism.
For these reasons it is more difficult for an aristocracy than for a
monarchy to achieve the one completely juridical constitution,
and it is impossible for a democracy to do so except by violent
revolution.
The mode of governments, 6 however, is incomparably more
important to the people than the form of sovereignty, although
much depends on the greater or lesser suitability of the latter to
the end of [good] government. To conform to the concept of law,
however, government must have a representative form, and in
this system only a republican mode of government is possible;

without it, government is despotic and arbitrary, whatever the
constitution may be. None of the ancient so-called "republics"
knew this system, and they all finally and inevitably degenerated
into despotism under the sovereignty of one, which is the most
bearable of all forms of despotism.
SECOND DEFINITIVE ARTICLE FOR A PERPETUAL PEACE

"The Law of Nations Shall be Founded on a Federation of Free
States"
Peoples, as states, like individuals, may be judged to injure one
another merely by their coexistence in the state of nature (i.e.,
while independent of external laws). Each of then, may and
should for the sake of its own security demand that the others
enter with it into a constitution similar to the civil constitution,
for under such a constitution each can be secure in his right. This
would be a league of nations, but it would not have to be a state
consisting of nations. That would be contradictory, since a state
implies the relation of a superior (legislating) to an inferior
(obeying), i.e., the people, and many nations in one state would
then constitute only one nation. This contradicts the
presupposition, for here we have to weigh the rights of nations
against each other so far as they are distinct states and not
amalgamated into one.
When we see the attachment of savages to their lawless freedom,
preferring ceaseless combat to subjection to a lawful constraint
which they might establish, and thus preferring senseless freedom
to rational freedom, we regard it with deep contempt as barbarity,
rudeness, and a brutish degradation of humanity. Accordingly,
one would think that civilized people (each united in a state)
would hasten all the more to escape, the sooner the better, from
such a depraved condition. But, instead, each state places its
majesty (for it is absurd to speak of the majesty of the people) in

being subject to no external juridical restraint, and the splendor of
its sovereign consists in the fact that many thousands stand at his
command to sacrifice themselves for something that does not
concern them and without his needing to place himself in the least
danger.7 The chief difference between European and American
savages lies in the fact that many tribes of the latter have been
eaten by their enemies, while the former know how to make better
use of their conquered enemies than to dine off them; they know
better how to use them to increase the number of their subjects
and thus the quantity of instruments for even more extensive
wars.
When we consider the perverseness of human nature which is
nakedly revealed in the uncontrolled relations between nations
(this perverseness being veiled in the state of civil law by the
constraint exercised by government), we may well be astonished
that the word "law" has not yet been banished from war politics as
pedantic, and that no state has yet been bold enough to advocate
this point of view. Up to the present, Hugo Grotius, Pufendorf,
Vattel, and many other irritating comforters have been cited in
justification of war, though their code, philosophically or
diplomatically formulated, has not and cannot have the least legal
force, because states as such do not stand under a common
external power. There is no instance on record that a state has
ever been moved to desist from its purpose because of arguments
backed up by the testimony of such great men. But the homage
which each state pays (at least in words) to the concept of law
proves that there is slumbering in man an even greater moral
disposition to become master of the evil principle in himself
(which he cannot disclaim) and to hope for the same from others.
Otherwise the word "law" would never be pronounced by states
which wish to war upon one another; it would be used only
ironically, as a Gallic prince interpreted it when he said, "It is the
prerogative which nature has given the stronger that the weaker

should obey him."
States do not plead their cause before a tribunal; war alone is their
way of bringing suit. But by war and its favorable issue, in victory,
right is not decided, and though by a treaty of peace this particular
war is brought to an end, the state of war, of always finding a new
pretext to hostilities, is not terminated. Nor can this be declared
wrong, considering the fact that in this state each is the judge of
his own case. Notwithstanding, the obligation which men in a
lawless condition have under the natural law, and which requires
them to abandon the state of nature, does not quite apply to states
under the law of nations, for as states they already have an
internal juridical constitution and have thus outgrown
compulsion from others to submit to a more extended lawful
constitution according to their ideas of right. This is true in spite
of the fact that reason, from its throne of supreme moral
legislating authority, absolutely condemns war as a legal recourse
and makes a state of peace a direct duty, even though peace
cannot be established or secured except by a compact among
nations.
For these reasons there must be a league of a particular kind,
which can be called a league of peace (foedus pacificum), and
which would be distinguished from a treaty of peace (pactum
pacis) by the fact that the latter terminates only one war, while
the former seeks to make an end of all wars forever. This league
does not tend to any dominion over the power of the state but
only to the maintenance and security of the freedom of the state
itself and of other states in league with it, without there being any
need for them to submit to civil laws and their compulsion, as
men in a state of nature must submit.
The practicability (objective reality) of this idea of federation,
which should gradually spread to all states and thus lead to
perpetual peace, can be proved. For if fortune directs that a

powerful and enlightened people can make itself a republic, which
by its nature must be inclined to perpetual peace, this gives a
fulcrum to the federation with other states so that they may
adhere to it and thus secure freedom under the idea of the law of
nations. By more and more such associations, the federation may
be gradually extended.
We may readily conceive that a people should say, "There ought to
be no war among us, for we want to make ourselves into a state;
that is, we want to establish a supreme legislative, executive, and
judiciary power which will reconcile our differences peaceably."
But when this state says, "There ought to be no war between
myself and other states, even though I acknowledge no supreme
legislative power by which our rights are mutually guaranteed," it
is not at all clear on what I can base my confidence in my own
rights unless it is the free federation, the surrogate of the civil
social order, which reason necessarily associates with the concept
of the law of nations--assuming that something is really meant by
the latter.
The concept of a law of nations as a right to make war does not
really mean anything, because it is then a law of deciding what is
right by unilateral maxims through force and not by universally
valid public laws which restrict the freedom of each one. The only
conceivable meaning of such a law of nations might be that it
serves men right who are so inclined that they should destroy each
other and thus find perpetual peace in the vast grave that
swallows both the atrocities and their perpetrators. For states in
their relation to each other, there cannot be any reasonable way
out of the lawless condition which entails only war except that
they, like individual men, should give up their savage (lawless)
freedom, adjust themselves to the constraints of public law, and
thus establish a continuously growing state consisting of various
nations (civitas gentium), which will ultimately include all the
nations of the world. But under the idea of the law of nations they

do not wish this, and reject in practice what is correct in theory. If
all is not to be lost, there can be, then, in place of the positive idea
of a world republic, only the negative surrogate of an alliance
which averts war, endures, spreads, and holds back the stream of
those hostile passions which fear the law, though such an alliance
is in constant peril of their breaking loose again.8 Furor impius
intus . . . fremit horridus ore cruento (Virgil).
THIRD DEFINITIVE ARTICLE FOR A PERPETUAL PEACE
"The Law of World Citizenship Shall Be Limited to Conditions of
Universal Hospitality"
Here, as in the preceding articles, it is not a question of
philanthropy but of right. Hospitality means the right of a
stranger not to be treated as an enemy when he arrives in the land
of another. One may refuse to receive him when this can be done
without causing his destruction; but, so long as he peacefully
occupies his place, one may not treat him with hostility. It is not
the right to be a permanent visitor that one may demand. A
special beneficent agreement would be needed in order to give an
outsider a right to become a fellow inhabitant for a certain length
of time. It is only a right of temporary sojourn, a right to associate,
which all men have. They have it by virtue of their common
possession of the surface of the earth, where, as a globe, they
cannot infinitely disperse and hence must finally tolerate the
presence of each other. Originally, no one had more right than
another to a particular part of the earth.
Uninhabitable parts of the earth--the sea and the deserts--divide
this community of all men, but the ship and the camel (the desert
ship) enable them to approach each other across these unruled
regions and to establish communication by using the common
right to the face of the earth, which belongs to human beings
generally. The inhospitality of the inhabitants of coasts (for

instance, of the Barbary Coast) in robbing ships in neighboring
seas or enslaving stranded travelers, or the inhospitality of the
inhabitants of the deserts (for instance, the Bedouin Arabs) who
view contact with nomadic tribes as conferring the right to
plunder them, is thus opposed to natural law, even though it
extends the right of hospitality, i.e., the privilege of foreign
arrivals, no further than to conditions of the possibility of seeking
to communicate with the prior inhabitants. In this way distant
parts of the world can come into peaceable relations with each
other, and these are finally publicly established by law. Thus the
human race can gradually be brought closer and closer to a
constitution establishing world citizenship.
But to this perfection compare the inhospitable actions of the
civilized and especially of the commercial states of our part of the
world. The injustice which they show to lands and peoples they
visit (which is equivalent to conquering them) is carried by them
to terrifying lengths. America, the lands inhabited by the Negro,
the Spice Islands, the Cape, etc., were at the time of their
discovery considered by these civilized intruders as lands without
owners, for they counted the inhabitants as nothing. In East India
(Hindustan), under the pretense of establishing economic
undertakings, they brought in foreign soldiers and used them to
oppress the natives, excited widespread wars among the various
states, spread famine, rebellion, perfidy, and the whole litany of
evils which afflict mankind.
China 9 and Japan (Nippon), who have had experience with such
guests, have wisely refused them entry, the former permitting
their approach to their shores but not their entry, while the latter
permit this approach to only one European people, the Dutch, but
treat them like prisoners, not allowing them any communication
with the inhabitants. The worst of this (or, to speak with the
moralist, the best) is that all these outrages profit them nothing,
since all these commercial ventures stand on the verge of collapse,

and the Sugar Islands, that place of the most refined and cruel
slavery, produces no real revenue except indirectly, only serving a
not very praiseworthy purpose of furnishing sailors for war fleets
and thus for the conduct of war in Europe. This service is
rendered to powers which make a great show of their piety, and,
while they drink injustice like water, they regard themselves as
the elect in point of orthodoxy.
Since the narrower or wider community of the peoples of the
earth has developed so far that a violation of rights in one place is
felt throughout the world, the idea of a law of world citizenship is
no high-flown or exaggerated notion. It is a supplement to the
unwritten code of the civil and international law, indispensable
for the maintenance of the public human rights and hence also of
perpetual peace. One cannot flatter oneself into believing one can
approach this peace except under the condition outlined here.
FIRST SUPPLEMENT
OF THE GUARANTEE FOR PERPETUAL PEACE
The guarantee of perpetual peace is nothing less than that great
artist, nature (natura daedala rerum). In her mechanical course
we see that her aim is to produce a harmony among men, against
their will and indeed through their discord. As a necessity working
according to laws we do not know, we call it destiny. But,
considering its design in world history, we call it "providence,"
inasmuch as we discern in it the profound wisdom of a higher
cause which predetermines the course of nature and directs it to
the objective final end of the human race.1 We do not observe or
infer this providence in the cunning contrivances of nature, but,
as in questions of the relation of the form of things to ends in
general, we can and must supply it from our own minds in order
to conceive of its possibility by analogy to actions of human art.
The idea of the relationship and harmony between these actions

and the end which reason directly assigns to us is transcendent
from a theoretical point of view; from a practical standpoint, with
respect, for example, to the ideal of perpetual peace, the concept is
dogmatic and its reality is well established, and thus the
mechanism of nature may be employed to that end. The use of the
word "nature" is more fitting to the limits of human reason and
more modest than an expression indicating a providence
unknown to us. This is especially true when we are dealing with
questions of theory and not of religion, as at present, for human
reason in questions of the relation of effects to their causes must
remain within the limits of possible experience. On the other
hand, the use of the word "providence" here intimates the
possession of wings like those of Icarus, conducting us toward the
secret of its unfathomable purpose.
Before we more narrowly define the guarantee which nature gives,
it is necessary to examine the situation in which she has placed
her actors on her vast stage, a situation which finally assures
peace among them. Then we shall see how she accomplishes the
latter. Her preparatory arrangements are:
1. In every region of the world she has made it possible for men to
live.
2. By war she has driven them even into the most inhospitable
regions in order to populate them.
3. By the same means, she has forced them into more or less
lawful relations with each other.
That in the cold wastes by the Arctic Ocean the moss grows which
the reindeer digs from the snow in order to make itself the prey or
the conveyance of the Ostyak or Samoyed; or that the saline sandy
deserts are inhabited by the camel which appears created as it
were in order that they might not go unused--that is already

wonderful. Still clearer is the end when we see how besides the
furry animals of the Arctic there are also the seal, the walrus, and
the whale which afford the inhabitants food from their flesh and
warmth from their blubber. But the care of nature excites the
greatest wonder when we see how she brings wood (though the
inhabitants do not know whence it comes) to these barren
climates, without which they would have neither canoes, weapons,
nor huts, and when we see how these natives are so occupied with
their war against the animals that they live in peace with each
other--but what drove them there was presumably nothing else
than war.
The first instrument of war among the animals which man learned
to tame and to domesticate was the horse (for the elephant
belongs to later times, to the luxury of already established states).
The art of cultivating certain types of plants (grain) whose original
characteristics we do not know, and the increase and
improvement of fruits by transplantation and grafting (in Europe
perhaps only the crab apple and the wild pear), could arise only
under conditions prevailing in already established states where
property was secure. Before this could take place, it was necessary
that men who had first subsisted in anarchic freedom by hunting,
2 fishing, and sheepherding should have been forced into an
agricultural life. Then salt and iron were discovered. These were
perhaps the first articles of commerce for the various peoples and
were sought far and wide; in this way a peaceful traffic among
nations was established, and thus understanding, conventions,
and peaceable relations were established among the most distant
peoples.
As nature saw to it. that men could live everywhere in the world,
she also despotically willed that they should do so, even against
their inclination and without this ought being based on a concept
of duty to which they were bound by a moral law. She chose war
as the means to this end. So we see peoples whose common

language shows that they have a common origin. For instance, the
Samoyeds on the Arctic Ocean and a people with a similar
language a thousand miles away in the Altaian Mountains are
separated by a Mongolian people adept at horsemanship and
hence at war; the latter drove the former into the most
inhospitable arctic regions where they certainly would not have
spread of their own accord.3 Again, it is the same with the Finns
who in the most northerly part of Europe are called Lapps; Goths
and Sarmatians have separated them from the Hungarians to
whom they are related in language. What can have driven the
Eskimos, a race entirely distinct from all others in America and
perhaps descended from primeval European adventurers, so far
into the North, or the Pescherais as far south as Tierra del Fuego,
if it were not war which nature uses to populate the whole earth?
War itself requires no special motive but appears to be engrafted
on human nature; it passes even for something noble, to which
the love of glory impels men quite apart from any selfish urges.
Thus among the American savages, just as much as among those
of Europe during the age of chivalry, military valor is held to be of
great worth in itself, not only during war (which is natural) but in
order that there should be war. Often war is waged only in order
to show valor; thus an inner dignity is ascribed to war itself, and
even some philosophers have praised it as an ennoblement of
humanity, forgetting the pronouncement of the Greek who said,
"War is an evil inasmuch as it produces more wicked men than it
takes away." So much for the measures nature takes to lead the
human race, considered as a class of animals, to her own end.
Now we come to the question concerning that which is most
essential in the design of perpetual peace: What has nature done
with regard to this end which man's own reason makes his duty?
That is, what has nature done to favor man's moral purpose, and
how has she guaranteed (by compulsion but without prejudice to
his freedom) that he shall do that which he ought to but does not

do under the laws of freedom? This question refers to all three
phases of public law, namely, civil law, the law of nations, and the
law of world citizenship. If I say of nature that she wills that this
or that occur, I do not mean that she imposes a duty on us to do it,
for this can be done only by free practical reason; rather I mean
that she herself does it, whether we will or not (fata volentem
ducunt, nolentem trahunt ["Fates lead the willing, drive the
unwilling" (Seneca Epist. mor. XVIII.)]

1. Even if a people were not forced by internal discord to submit to
public laws, war would compel them to do so, for we have already
seen that nature has placed each people near another which
presses upon it, and against this it must form itself into a state in
order to defend itself. Now the republican constitution is the only
one entirely fitting to the rights of man. But it is the most difficult
to establish and even harder to preserve, so that many say a
republic would have to be a nation of angels, because men with
their selfish inclinations are not capable of a constitution of such
sublime form. But precisely with these inclinations nature comes
to the aid of the general will established on reason, which is
revered even though impotent in practice. Thus it is only a
question of a good organization of the state (which does lie in
man's power), whereby the powers of each selfish inclination are
so arranged in opposition that one moderates or destroys the
ruinous effect of the other. The consequence for reason is the
same as if none of them existed, and man is forced to be a good
citizen even if not a morally good person.
The problem of organizing a state, however hard it may seem, can
be solved even for a race of devils, if only they are intelligent. The
problem is: "Given a multitude of rational beings requiring
universal laws for their preservation, but each of whom is secretly
inclined to exempt himself from them, to establish a constitution
in such a way that, although their private intentions conflict, they
check each other, with the result that their public conduct is the

same as if they had no such intentions."
A problem like this must be capable of solution; it does not
require that we know how to attain the moral improvement of
men but only that we should know the mechanism of nature in
order to use it on men, organizing the conflict of the hostile
intentions present in a people in such a way that they must
compel themselves to submit to coercive laws. Thus a state of
peace is established in which laws have force. We can see, even in
actual states, which are far from perfectly organized, that in their
foreign relations they approach that which the idea of right
prescribes. This is so in spite of the fact that the intrinsic element
of morality is certainly not the cause of it. (A good constitution is
not to be expected from morality, but, conversely, a good moral
condition of a people is to be expected only under a good
constitution.) Instead of genuine morality, the mechanism of
nature brings it to pass through selfish inclinations, which
naturally conflict outwardly but which can be used by reason as a
means for its own end, the sovereignty of law, and, as concerns
the state, for promoting and securing internal and external peace.
This, then, is the truth of the matter: Nature inexorably wills that
the right should finally triumph. What we neglect to do comes
about by itself, though with great inconveniences to us. "If you
bend the reed too much, you break it; and he who attempts too
much attempts nothing" (Bouterwek).
2. The idea of international law presupposes the separate
existence of many independent but neighboring states. Although
this condition is itself a state of war (unless a federative union
prevents the outbreak of hostilities), this is rationally preferable to
the amalgamation of states under one superior power, as this
would end in one universal monarchy, and laws always lose in
vigor what government gains in extent; hence a soulless
despotism falls into anarchy after stifling the seeds of the good.

Nevertheless, every state, or its ruler, desires to establish lasting
peace in this way, aspiring if possible to rule the whole world. But
nature wills otherwise., She employs two means to separate
peoples and to prevent them from mixing: differences of language
and of religion.4 These differences involve a tendency to mutual
hatred and pretexts for war, but the progress of civilization and
men's gradual approach to- greater harmony in their principles
finally leads to peaceful agreement. This is not like that peace
which despotism (in the burial ground of freedom) produces
through a weakening of all powers; it is, on the contrary, produced
and maintained by their equilibrium in liveliest competition.
3. Just as nature wisely separates nations, which the will of every
state, sanctioned by the principles of international law, would
gladly unite by artifice or force, nations which could not have
secured themselves against violence and war by means of the law
of world citizenship unite because of mutual interest. The spirit of
commerce, which is incompatible with war, sooner or later gains
the upper hand in every state. As the power of money is perhaps
the most dependable of all the powers (means) included under the
state power, states see themselves forced, without any moral urge,
to promote honorable peace and by mediation to prevent war
wherever it threatens to break out. They do so exactly as if they
stood in perpetual alliances, for great offensive alliances are in the
nature of the case rare and even less often successful.
In this manner nature guarantees perpetual peace by the
mechanism of human passions. Certainly she does not do so with
sufficient certainty for us to predict the future in any theoretical
sense, but adequately from a practical point of view, making it our
duty to work toward this end, which is not just a chimerical one.

